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View From the Chair  by John Foster  

 

As I write this the temperature on a sunny afternoon is only in the sixties.  Fall is in the air. Finally!  

Oh, but it was a great summer, especially for Corvette enthusiasts, including the St. Louis Chapter of the 

NCRS.  We continued to have our monthly dinner meetings but we also got into our Corvettes and took the 

NCRS outdoors. Most notably, 12 chapter members participated in the Mark Twain Corvette Clubôs annual 

all Corvette Show on Main Street in Hannibal.  Most of gathered in Wentzville and took a road tour up 

Highway 61 to scenic Hannibal where we joined 135 other Corvettes among the historic buildings filled 

with shops, eateries, and drinking establishments. It was a fun day and we represented the NCRS well. 

Now the leaves are just beginning to turn but we still have activities to enjoy throughout the remainder of 

the year.  About the time you read this we will have just held our fall judging meet which is usually our 

most attended and enjoyable event of the year.  This year it had a special meaning as Ernie and Breda 

Durlas closed out their long run of coordinating the lunch and cooking the burgers, brats and dogs for us.  

Hopefully we can find a new kitchen staff that can keep our car owners, judges, and guests nourished. 

Larry Lipsitz will be hosting us on a tour of his garage on November 10.  Larry has graciously offered to 

provide lunch so, if you havenôt already done so, please RSVP to Dave Buescher dbuescher1@gmail.com 

so that we can provide Larry a head count. 

Carol Kleinhenz is again coordinating a fun event, and also a fund-raising event benefiting Nurses for 

Newborns.  On a date yet to be determined, but between November 23 and December 24, we will staff the 

gift-wrapping table in Plaza Frontenac and wrap shopperôs purchases for a donation to the charity.  Guys, if 

you can detail an engine compartment or install the carpeting in a C2, youôre talented enough to wrap 

presents and attach bows. 

If you havenôt been to a dinner meeting for a while, come on out to JJs in St. Charles on the second 

Thursdays of each month.  We average 30 or so folks talking Corvette stuff over food and beverages.  We 

generally start the meeting with a presentation from a member about a Corvette talent or skill they have to 

offer, a technical tip, stories about a memberôs corvette search or new find, or even member Frank Bloemke 

sharing his memories as an engineer in the old St. Louis Corvette plant. 

Thank you to everyone who has made this Chapter a lot of fun again this year.  

 Feature Items  

mailto:dbuescher1@gmail.com
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Vice- Chair Report  by Mark Kessinger  

 

We are well on track to maintain our status as a Top Flight Chapter.  In order to qualify, there are 9 required 

and 7 variable activities that need to be completed.  (There are 9 variable categories but any 7 of the 9 are 

sufficient.)  The only variable category that we will not complete is the new Facebook page-unless someone 

is brave enough to take that on!  Didn't think so. 

 

We do need at least 2 more technical articles for the quarterly newsletter so please consider writing up 

something that would be of interest to other members and it would also move us toward completion of the 

activity category. 
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Treasurerõs Report by Joan Burnett  

 

 
  

Opening Balance, January 1st of reporting year: $8,154.94

INCOME: (Gross Income)

Membership Dues  $401.91

Spring Judging Meet $150.00

Fall Judging Meet $185.00

Holiday Party 2018 $145.00

Total Events Income  $480.00

50/50 drawing for Charity $529.00

Shirt Sales $80.00

Badges $82.00

Total Other Income $691.00

Total Income: $1,572.91

EXPENSES:

2018 Holiday Party $1,496.03

2019 Holiday Party Deposit $450.00

Spring Chapter Show $184.04

Fall Chapter Show $80.00

Easter Show $150.00

Judging Supplies $42.49

Judging School $49.28

Park Rental -2019 Chapter Shows $80.00

Total Event Expenses $2,531.84

Dues Related Expenses

Website/Newsletter Expense $119.40

Badge Expense $100.63

Contributions $1,000.00

Postage/flowers/misc $54.58

State Filing Fees $10.50

TOTAL EXPENSES: $3,816.95

Account Balance September 30,2018 $5,910.90

2018 NCRS St. Louis Chapter Financial Report
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NCRS Foundation Chair Report  by Joan Burnett  

 

CONGRATULATIONS!!!  During the NCRS Annual Membership meeting in Las Vegas, the following St. 

Louis Chapter members were recognized for their past contributions to the NCRS Foundation.  The awards 

received were: 

John & Amy Mullane  Sapphire Level 

Bill Naeger & Jeanene Kreevich Emerald Level   

Tony & Reda Salter   $2,500 Club 

David & Mary Gulley  Diamond Level 

 

Congratulations to all. 

 

Judging Chair õs Report by Mike Hanley  

 

Around the time you read this, we will be holding our fall judging meet where we will be judging a ó56, a 

ó63, and a pair of ó66 Corvettes.  [Editors note:  The fall judging meet will be covered in the next 

newsletter.]  Our Chapter judging events with our pot luck cook outs continue to be our signature events 

with amazing member participation.   Are you ready to have your car judged?  Plan now to attend our spring 

judging meet on Saturday, April 27. 

 

We all need to tip our Corvette caps to Ernie and Brenda Durlas for the past ten years of coordinating the 

judging cookouts and grilling the meat.  Weôre looking for some folks to step up and take over the aprons 

next year. 

 

George ñDocò Williams attended the Altoona Regional in September where his new ó91 ZR1 was awarded 

a Top Flight.  George is planning to take his ZR1 to the Frisco Regional, October 25-27, as is Jim Sahrmann 

with his ó96 Grand Sport, where both will pursue their Performance Verification awards. 

 

The 2019 Winter Regional meet in Florida will now be held as a component within the Carlisle Winter Fest 

in Lakeland, Feb 21-23.  Then just a few weeks later is the NCRS National Judging Retreat, March 14-17th 

in Dallas, TX.  This is a great way to learn from some of the most experienced NCRS judges and earn 20 

judging points while doing so.  You will attend and participate during two of the four days.  See the 

Driveline for more information on both of these events. 

 

NCRS Judging Chair Dave Brigham confirms that the new Concourse judging program will roll out in 2019 

with both Stock and Modified divisions.  I will send out complete judging guidelines as soon as they are 

released. 

 

I am planning a Judging School on C2 63-67 chassis differences, tentatively in January, date and location is 

TBD.  I have CDs on the material for all those who attend. 

 

Events Report  by Dave Buescher  

The Bloomington Gold Corvette show at the Indianapolis Motor Speedway in Indianapolis Indiana was held 

June 21 2018.  Many St. Louis NCRS chapter members made the trip to attend the 3 day event. Although 
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the weather forecast was calling for rain, the weekend was relatively cool and for the most part dry.  The 

display of L88 cars was quite impressive. 

 

Several St. Louis members attended The Corvettes at Carlisle show which was held August 22 to 26.  

The four day event was a great success with large crowds and great weather. A must see and do for any 

Corvette enthusiast. 

 

On September 29 the St Louis Chapter made a fall road trip to D & A Corvette Restoration in Gillespie 

Illinois. In the past, these trips have always been informative and given detailed insight to the restoration 

process. More to follow. 

 

Lastly, donôt forget the St. Louis Chapter monthly dinner meeting, held the second Thursday of every 

month at JJ Restaurant in St. Charles.  It is a great opportunity to meet with local enthusiasts to talk 

Corvettes and network. 

 

 Board Member Report  by Allen Kleinhenz  

 

Both Carol and I drove over to Effingham IL to the 2018 Funfest at Mid America in September.  The 

weather was great and because we went on Friday getting into the parking space was easy and quick.  We 

ran into several St Louis NCRS chapter members and I wonder if we should look at going over as a group 

and parking together?  I would welcome any thoughts at the next monthly meeting.  Both Carol and I have 

also gone to the Westport Saturday Cars and Coffee several times this year and this is a stress less event.  It 

could also become a chapter event if we want it to be.  Parking together would require some planning but 

we have seen the local Mustang group and also a BMW group all park together. 

 

 Charity Chair  Report  by Carol Kleinhenz  

 

I have contacted Kate Steele the Volunteer Coordinator for Nurses for Newborns in September. I will get 

the schedule for the XMAS Gift Wrap hours available to us from November 23rd to December 24th at Plaza 

Frontenac this year. We have in the past taken a whole day so I will need several volunteers; this is a very 

easy day so think about joining us. Each year we also go to the offices of Nurses for Newborns on a 

Saturday and clean, sort and work on any project they need help with. We can choose either a day in 

November 2018 or spring 2019. 
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By Tom Dingman (4889), with significant text from Terry McManmon (3966) and Paul Oslansky 

(18046) included with permission. 

We made a last minute change during our Michigan Chapter ñMotor City Regionalò.  Board member Jeff 

Salz convinced us that the car owners who trailered in should be allowed to unload at the site of the judging 

(Les Stanford Chevroletôs Rotunda Drive Annex).   We had originally said that unloading and operations 

judging would take place at a remote trailer parking lot.   Trailer parking didnôt change, just the unloading 

location. 

Why the change?  Corvette owners who knew the condition of their original style tires (some up to 60 

years old) heard about and objected to our remote site plan.  They didnôt want to drive any distance on old 

and hard tires.  With the location change, operations judging went well on Thursday, and the older tires (and 

owners) were not stressed. 

I think this is connected in part, to the discussion I had with NCRS member Dave Tallenger recently.  I 

told Dave I was buying reproduction biased ply 6.70 x 15ò tires for my 1960 Corvette.   Daveôs response 

was ñYou now have radials.  What points will you gain during NCRS judging?ò  I had to admit I had not 

considered that question. 

I do have a spare, a 6.70 x 15ò U. S. Royal tire that is not marked with the US department of 

transportation (DOT) letters.  If I had four other tires like this, I would feel the same way as those owners at 

the Motor City Regional. 

Looking at the judging sheets on www.ncrs.org, I found that a 1960 Corvette is allowed thirty points for 

all five tires.  Thatôs six points per tire, by my calculation.  Wheels are judged separately. 

Section four of the NCRS Corvette Judging Reference Manual1953-1996,  8th edition offers Standard 

Deduction Guidelines.  Page 30 covers Batteries and Tires.   If you do not have that document, read below 

for what it says about tires. 

A recent discussion at www.ncrs.org included a re-statement of the standard deductions for tires.  This is 

where text from Terry McManmon and Paul Oslansky comes in.  Terry submitted this: 

ñFor those also interested in how to apply the Standard Deductions for tires here is the process: 

 

1) Go to the applicable Technical Information Manual & Judging Guide (TIM&JG) to find the description 

of the OEM tires for your year car. 

 

2) Go to the judging score sheets on this web site to find how many originality points are assigned to tires 

for your year Corvette: 

Judging Score Sheets  

Tires are judged in the Exterior section.  
 

3) Paul was kind enough to supply the standard Deductions for Tires for 1953 to 1973. They are slightly 

different for 1974 and newer, so if that area is your interest you will have to seek that wording in the NCRS 

Judging Reference Manual.  

 

For 1953 to 1973: 

The following is the Standard Deduction chart that is applied when judging tires for Originality: 

 Articles   

 a.  Judging T ires   by Tom Dingman 

https://www.ncrs.org/services/judging-score-sheets.php
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No Originality Deduction - Four (4) matching OEM tires as described in the TIM&JG and one (1) 

matching, or non-matching, OEM spare tire.  

 

Deduct 10% - Reproduction OEM brand and size tires which differ from the original only because of 

federally required DOT marking.  (See added comment by Tom Dingman below.) 

 

Deduct 20% - Reproduction OEM brand, type and size tires which differ slightly from the original in 

design, construction, material, tread width, white (or colored) wall width, style lettering or pattern.  

 

Deduct 30% - Reproduction OEM brand, type and size tires which differ considerably from original in 

design, construction, material,, tread width, white (or colored) wall width, style, lettering or pattern. 

 

Deduct 40% - Reproduction tires of non-OEM brand having correct size and sidewall specifications. 

 

Deduct 60% - Current-day OEM brand, service replacement size, bias or radial ply tires or current 

equivalent sizing designation and correct whitewall width. 

 

Deduct 75% - As above, except non-OEM brand. 

 

Deduct 100% - Originality and Condition, all others or those with white (or colored) wall mounted inboard.  

 

4) Decide how the tire you are considering falls into the above matrix and mathematically apply that percent 

to the available originality points from item 2. This process is for the four road wheels. The same process is 

used as a separate line item for the spare tire, because the spare does not need to match the road wheels. We 

do this even though all Corvettes were originally equipped with five matching tires because if the original 

spare tire is available we want to see it.ò 

 

Wrap-up from Tom Dingman:  I have underlined a few words above for emphasis.  For example, I didnôt 

know (before this) if a non-matching brand on the spare would be okay.   

I also want to comment on use of the 10% deduction vs. the 20% deduction, or even the 30% deduction.  

When judging tires, do not assume that all reproduction bias ply tires are ñcorrect except for the DOTò.  

Reproduction tires may differ slightly from the originals in design, construction, material, tread width, 

white (or colored) wall width, style lettering or pattern.  These merit the 20% deduction.  Five such tires on 

a 1960 Corvette would get (1.2 x 5) = 6 points deducted from 30é IF they were one of the OEM brands 

offered in 1960.  If you see more than ñslightò differences, go to the 30% level. 

Before all this, I might have made the same mistake a friend did.  He installed Goodyear reproduction 

biased-ply tires on a 1960 Corvette.  The NCRS TIM&JG for 1958-1960 indicates Goodyear was not one of 

the suppliers for 1960 Corvette tires.  (Non-OEM) 

I did find three matching BF Goodrich tires that I acquired a few years back from NCRS member Joe 

Feko.  (Why there are only three is another story.)  I bought one of reproduction tire to match the three.  I 

thought it might have a more narrow tread width, but it expanded to match the other three when mounted.   I 

could not find any differences in the sidewall markings, except for the date code, and some ñmold flashingò 

on the repro.  

The three tires made many years ago match quite well with the reproduction tire.   The repro tire has a 

date code from about three years ago.  This makes me wonder if Coker ever changes the date code.  They 

claim to be using the original molds and I cannot dispute that, based on what I see. 
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Photo A.  An over twenty year old 6.70 x 15ò BF Goodrich tire. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Photo B.  Three year old Reproduction 6.70 x 15ò BFG tire. 
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You might see a difference in the DOTs, but I donôt believe it is a real difference. 

 

My thanks to both Terry McManmon (3966) and Paul Oslansky (18046) for allowing the use of their text 

from the discussion board on www.ncrs.org.   

 

Contact Tom Dingman (NCRS #4889) at 810 338 0307 or write to midvette@mac.com  I welcome any 

comments or requests for more photos. 

 

 

 

I just got back from the 2018 NCRS Convention in Las Vegas and I wanted to send a few updates about 

this year event. 

First, we had four members who were in attendance. We stayed at a great place called the South Point 

Casino that had 2000 rooms and 11 restaurants plus a huge Exhibit hall and Convention center.  There were 

442 families registered, 118 cars total with 70 that were Flight Judged.  Pictures of the Convention can be 

found on the NCRS Technical Discussion Board here.  (Note:  You probably need to be logged in to view 

the photos.) 

There were some great seminars that I will be passing along in the future tech session. 

Some new items that came out at the Convention are as follows. 

1. The Florida Regional will take place sometime in mid-February at Lakeland, firm date and 

location is TBD. Rumor has it may be held with the Winter Auto Fest on Feb 22-24 which is put on 

by Carlisle Promotions. 

2. Concours/Modified judging at the Chapter level will more than like not take place until 2019. 

3. A new Judging manual for the 2000-2002 has been released and is for sale at the NCRS 

store, not sure when weôll start judging these cars as the judging sheets are not out yet.  

Also, I want to add our fall judging meet is Saturday October 13th at Love Park. So far, we have three 

cars registered a 1956, 1963 and a 1972. We have space for one more car if anyone is interested in getting 

their car judged. 

  

 Events  a.  National Convention  By Mike Hanley  

http://www.ncrs.org/
mailto:midvette@mac.com
https://photos.google.com/share/AF1QipM2qrYFP_Er3mbp0iK9WoNPEP4jVpsc2lClLJywQNNYq-ZPp6b7llJiKYIa25Ebdg?key=c0VIN0tjMmRqQVV6Y1pnUHRuNUZYMVlvZldUV1VB


 

Page 10 of 25 

   

THE LEGEND  

            Volume 30, Number 3 NCRS St. Louis Chapter Third Quarter 2018 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 b.  Hannibal C orvette Show  pictures by Kelly Waite  
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Here is a pic of member Randy Howard making a presentation on gauge and cluster restorations services 

during the September Chapter Dinner meeting.  His company is Midwest Corvette Gauge & Clock 

Restoration. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 c.  Dinner Meeting Presentation  
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What could be better than a ñCorvette barn findò??  Perhaps the moment life presents a ñbarn findò that was originally special 

ordered and delivered through your Grandfatherôs car dealership (Paul Luehrs Chevrolet) in the summer of 1956. 

My Grandfather sold his Chevrolet Dealership the year I was born and retired to Florida.  A relatively short time later, he 

passed away when I was 10, in 1980.  My memories of him are bags of fresh oranges delivered from Florida for freshly 

squeezed orange juice, baby back ribs in St Louis, Christmas visits with my cousins, vacations at the beach and a collection of 

memorabilia from his Chevrolet / Oldsmobile dealership in Mascoutah Illinois, including a collection of General Motors 

Dealer issued Model cars. 

I grew up being a car enthusiast, in fact my first car was a 1957 Chevrolet Bel Air my father and I bought in 1985.  Yep, a 

Bel Air, the real deal. 2-door sport coupe.  I still have that car 33 years later.  I have never given thought to wanting, not to 

mention, buying another car, the Bel Air is ñmy carò. 

So imagine my surprise when in November of 2017 I happened upon an article in Super Chevy about an 

unrestored, original, ñsurvivorò 1956 Corvette that was found in a basement garage in Jennings MO ï 

originally sold at Paul Luehrs Chevrolet in June of 1956. 

Reading through the article I was in disbelief and I knew I wanted to meet the man that bought an entire estate for the sole 

purpose of obtaining this Corvette.  I wanted to see the paperwork highlighted in the article that bore my Grandfathers actual 

signature - notarized no less.  I wanted to sit in a car that my Grandfather no doubt drove. 

So the next day (a Friday afternoon), I called Bob Kunz, the man the article was about.  The following day, Bob and I met and 

spent the afternoon driving around in the Corvette.  After much conversation.  Bob actually told me he wanted nothing more 

than for me to have the car.  To him, it was more important to see the car go full  circle back to my family than to sell it 

outright for top dollar.  I was stunned!  He actually wanted to sell this car to me?! 

Two nights prior, I didnôt even know this car existed.  I was not even looking for a car, not to mention a Corvette!  But, I 

must say, driving around in the Corvette with Bob was a thrill.  I was excited about the idea of buying this car and thought to 

myself ñWhy Notò.  And then, as if it was reading my mind right there on the windshield were the words ñWhy Not.ò 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 d.  Corvette Owner by Happenstance  by Mike Horst  

 

http://www.superchevy.com/features/1604-possible-1-of-111-1956-corvette-with-duntov-cam-pulled-from-missouri-basement/

























